
Woodland Plan 
 
Dear Jon 
  
Further to our chat this morning after visiting Evanton, Gearchoille and Milton woodlands, we 
have tentatively formulated the following outline plan: 

• Dornoch Woodland is too small for building projects. Indeed many users (such as 
myself) would certainly complain that such projects damaged rather than enhanced the 
wood. 

  
• Two projects are desirable which may draw disagreement from existing users but can 

easily be justified by the desirability to make the road accessible to older and frailer 
users of whom Dornoch has many. 

o One of the existing paths should be upgraded to give one good path through the 
woodland, ideally usable by wheelchairs but at least by older and frailer users. 

o Signage should be upgraded with more information and directions including a 
map. 

  
• A further project is desirable because it would effectively expand the accessible area of 

the woodland and should draw no complaint because at present no one can use the 
area: 

o Clear out and put a path through the area that overlooks the Embo end of the 
wood 

o Put a bench/sitootery similar to what they have in one of the clearings near one 
of the main paths at Migdale. 

o If this is all successful perhaps even build a wooden tent-style resting place 
similar to the one at Evanton. 

  
• Tree management: 

o Removing excessive saplings from the whole area would be unrealistic but one 
could decide on specific areas that one wished to manage actively in this way 
and then recruit project teams from the school and/or adult volunteers. 

o Tidy up the area where some tree planting was done around 10 years ago. 
Decide which trees are worth keeping and which should be removed. Possibly 
replace trees that are not worth keeping with new trees.    

  
• ‘Soft’ projects: 

o Explore ideas with NHS to see if any useful project can be arranged for mental 
health/dementia sufferers 

o Explore ideas with schools not just for help with tree management as above, but 
to see if there are other ways the woods can be of help such as outdoor 
adventure/play/nature-study/art-work for primary school children   

  
At this stage we would very much welcome your advice as follows: 

1. Does our plan sound sensible? 
  

2. Should we add/amend in any way? (Obviously as time goes on it will need more 
granularity but we felt this was probably sufficient and then once Sutherland 
Estates have given us permission and we have some volunteers in place, each 
project can be taken separately with more detail: how many volunteers?, who will 
do what, when?) 



  
3. Would you be able to help us get Sutherland Estates to give permission by 

addressing: 
                                                               i.      Insurance? 
                                                             ii.      Risk assessments? 
                                                           iii.      Recommendation that they believe our plans are 

sound and worthwhile? 
                                                           iv.      Other? 
  

4. Once we have permission from Sutherland Estates the next steps will be: 
a. Advertise by word of mouth, Facebook etc. for volunteers and approach Dornoch 

Academy 
b. Get going with what can be done free or with very little financial help 
c. Seek grants where finance is needed 

  
5. If this approach is successful then consider forming a charity to take over the woodland 

from Sutherland Estates if they are still interested. 
  
To this end we should be delighted to guide you around the wood if you could spare the time to 
view it and/or set up a zoom call to discuss the above. 
  
SECUNDO 
  
Our contacts with Sutherland Estates earlier this year were as follows. 
  

1. We know Scott Morrison at Dunrobin pretty well so our initial contact was with him and 
he kindly referred us to the Factor who is now Bell Ingram and put us in touch with 
Charlotte Gilfillan. 

Charlotte Gilfillan BSc (Hons) PGDip MRICS 
Associate 
RICS Registered Valuer 
  
Bell Ingram LLP, Old Bank of Scotland Building, 5 High Street, Beauly, IV4 7BS 
T: 01463 717799  D: 01463 214770  M: 07539648395 
  

2. Charlotte and the Head Forester Cameron Ross kindly visited the wood and we 
explained some of things we wished to do (which included some of the items above). 
Charlotte listened but said that itv would take them at least 6 months for them to decide 
whether to grant us permission because of problems with insurance etc. However she 
also said they may be interested in an outright sale of the woodland to the Dornoch 
Community. 
  

3. Over the next few weeks: 
a. Charlotte came up with a price of £35,000. 
b. We did identity a donor for approaching this sum but subject Woodland 

Trust agreeing to take it over. 
c. Woodland Trust kindly visited the wood but said that they would not take it over 

because they had enough on their plate. 
d. The donor confirmed that he was not prepared to donate to the general 

community because of the danger that volunteer enthusiasm would falter and 
£35,000 would have been wasted. He was also concerned about the liabilities of 



the woodland particularly given that it has trees near a road and other trees near 
houses. 

e. So we closed the discussions with Charlotte at this point and have not been in 
touch since. 

  
4. The result of this is that although we have not had any dispute with Sutherland Estates, 

we have not perhaps come across as very organized and business-like. We therefore 
wish to ensure that the next time we approach them we have all our ducks in a row. 

  
5. We should perhaps mention that we are still in contact with the donor and if we can 

demonstrate that: 
a. There is enough volunteer interest to support a community ownership of the 

woodland 
b. That this is likely to continue because the amount of work that needs to be done 

is actually quite small 
c. That liabilities are likely to limited to a reasonable amount 
d. That there is a proper structure in place, probably a registered charity/CIC with 

more than 20 members 
He has confirmed that he may still be willing to donate the money for a purchase. 

  
6. One approach to Sutherland Estates may be to mention the donor and his conditions, 

and say that although we are currently only seeking SE permission for the various 
projects in the above outlined plan, if it goes well then we may be in a position to buy the 
woodland outright from them, which we presume they would welcome because it gives 
them a bit of cash up-front and removes any financial and administrative liability in the 
future. What do you think? 

  
TERTIO 
  
It occurs to me I should explain who ‘we’ are in the above. Three of us are members of Dornoch 
Area Community Council (DACC) but since our initial involvement we have established that 
DACC has no formal role with regard to these woodlands. We have been joined by one other so 
we are currently 4 interested individuals. We are reluctant to set up an organization before 
seeking permission from Sutherland Estates because of the work involved and because we it 
will be much easier to seek and maintain interest from members/volunteers once permission 
has been achieved rather than before. However if you think that we really must form an 
organization first then I guess we shall have to do that… 
  
Best regards 
  
Patrick Murray 
Chair 
Dornoch Area Community Council 
 


